
MINUTES OF THE VAN BUREN COUNTY COMMISSION
VAN BUREN COUNTY, TENNESSEE

 
The Van Buren County Commission met in a Regular Meeting on February 29, 2024 at 6:00 p.m. 
at  the Van Buren County Administrative Facility  & Justice Center.  The following action was 
taken as recorded in Minute Book, “T”. 

Call to Order
Sheriff Michael Brock called the Meeting to Order.

Roll Call
Members present:  Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, 
Terry Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, and Michael Woodlee. Brick Wall was absent.

Also present:  County Attorney Howard Upchurch, County Mayor David Sullivan, County Clerk 
Lisa Rigsby, and Jay Williams with zoom and Several Citizens of Van Buren County.

Prayer
Dusty Madewell led us in prayer.

Pledge
Chairman Terry Hickey led us in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approve/Disapprove: Minutes from the Meeting on December 19, 2023 as printed.
Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to approve the Minutes from the 
December 19, 2023 Meeting. All agreed by voice vote. Motion passed. 

Committee A Report
Committee A Meeting
February 5, 2024

Roll Call: All members present

Solid Waste Removal Fee: Request to remove the Solid Waste fee from bill from Jill Bouldin’s 
barn location. Motion was made to remove the fee by T.  Denney and 2nd by J.  Delong. All 
members in favor.

Budget Amendment for Election Commission Grant: This is a 100% Grant reimbursement for 
new voting machines. Requesting to move $96,035.00 from fund 101-39000 to 101-51500-731. 
Motion was made to approve by Hickey and 2nd by Hodges. All members are in favor.

Budget Amendment for TBI overtime reimbursement: The TBI overtime reimbursement is to 
be  moved  from  fund  101-44170  to  101-54110-187  in  the  amount  of  $189.00.  Motion  to 
approve was made by Hickey and 2nd by Delong. All members are in favor.

Budget Amendment for Salary Supplement: Sheriff’s office is requesting to move $800.00 from 
fund 101-54110-196 to 101-54110-140. Motion to approve by Denney and 2nd by Hodges. All 
members are in favor.



Bid Quotes on Self Contained Compactors: We received two bids for containers. The first bid 
from  Waste  Equipment  of  $23,530.24  and  the  second  bid  from  Municipal  Equipment  of 
$38,138.20. Motion to take the Waste Equip bid by Hickey and 2nd by Denney. All members are 
in favor.

Employee  Health  Insurance: The  County  will  continue  to  pay  $322.05  a  month  for  the 
employee Health insurance.

Volunteer Fire Department Fuel: The Fire Department has used all of the fuel budgeted for 
them. Motion was made to move $2,500.00 from fund 101-39000 to 

Old Business: It was brought to Committee A from Committee B to purchase fuel tanks for the  
County. Upon further review Committee A believes that taking a contact over purchase is the 
best options for the County. Motion was made by Denney to go forward with the 5yrs. Lease 
contract for the fuel tanks, this was 2nd by Hodges. All members are in favor.

New Business: Sherriff Brock is requesting to move money from 101-39000 to 101-54210-160 
$7,808.

Meeting Adjourn: Motion made by Terry Hickey and seconded by Tabitha Denney. All members 
in favor.
 _____________________________________________________________________________
Committee A Chairman Cale Crain brought forward action that needs to be taken from the 
Full Commission from the Committee B Meeting on February 5, 2024.

Solid Waste Removal Fee
Jill Bouldin sent in a request to Committee A to remove the Solid Waste Fee from the Barn  
which she owns. Cale Crain made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to remove the Solid 
Waste fee from the Barn. All agreed by voice vote. Motion passed.

Budget Amendment for Election Commission Grant
Election Commissioner Wayne Simons is requesting a budget amendment for the new voting 
machines. A Grant was received in the amount of $96,035.00, this is a 100% Grant. Cale Crain  
made a motion, second by Terry Hodges to approve to move $96,035.00 from Fund 101-39000 
to 101-51500-731. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Michael Woodlee voted yes. Motion passed.  Budget 
Amended as following:





Budget Amendment for TBI overtime reimbursement
The Sheriff’s Department is requesting a budget amendment for overtime from the TBI. Cale 
Crain made a motion, second by Tabitha Denney to approve the budget amendment and move 
from fund 101-44170 to 101-54110-187 in the amount of $189.00. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Michael Woodlee voted yes. Motion passed.  Budget 
Amended as following:



Budget Amendment for Salary Supplement
The Sheriff’s Department is requesting a budget amendment in the amount of $800.00. Cale 
Crain made a motion, second by Tabitha Denney to approve the budget amendment to move 
$800.00 from fund 101-54110-196 to 54110-140. 



Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Michael Woodlee voted yes. Motion passed.  Budget 
Amended as following:

Bid Quotes on Self Contained Compactors (Waste Equip)



The County received two bids for container compactors. The first bid from Waste Equip was 
$23,530.24 and the second was from Municipal Equipment of $38,138.20. The County has a 
contract  with the State and the self-contained compactor will  be placed at  Fall  Creek Falls  
Lodge. Cale Crain made a motion, second by Tabitha Denney to approve the Bid with Waste 
Equip. 



Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges,  Dusty Madewell,  Kenny Smith,  Michael  Woodlee voted yes.  Motion passed.  Bid & 
terms as following:



Employee Health Insurance
No action taken by the Full Commission. The County will continue to pay $322.05 a month per  
Employee’s Health Insurance.

Budget Amendment for the Volunteer Fire Department’s Fuel 



The Fire  Department  has  used all  the fuel  budgeted for  them.  Cale  Crain  made a  motion, 
second by Michael Chandler to approve to move $2,500.00 from Fund 101-39000 to 54310-412 
for fuel. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Michael Woodlee voted yes. Motion passed.  Budget 
Amended as following:



Purchase of Fuel Tanks
Committee A is in favor of taking a contract over purchasing the Fuel tanks and believes this 
discussion would be the best option for the County. After much discussion on this matter, Cale 
Crain made a motion, second by Terry Hodges to approve to go forward with the 5-yr lease 
contract for the fuel tanks. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Michael Woodlee voted yes. Kenny Smith voted No. 8-Yes votes, 1-No 
vote. Motion passed.

Budget Amendment for the Sheriff’s Department Payroll
Sheriff Brock is requesting a budget amendment for payroll. Cale Crain made a motion, second 
by  Tabitha  Denney  to  approve  to  move  money  from  101-39000  to  101-54210-160  in  the 
amount of $7,808.00.



Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes 
vote.  Motion passed. Budget amendment as following:
Approval of the Quarterly Reports



Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Kenny Smith to approve all Quarterly Reports. All 
agreed by voice vote. Motion Passed.

Approval of Notary for Paula Christine Howard
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Jordan Delong to approve the Notary for Paula 
Christine Howard. All approved by voice vote. Motion passed.

Approval of Beer Board Member Renewals for Stephen Walling and David Chandler
Tabitha Denney made a  motion,  second by Michael  Woodlee to  approve the renewals  for 
Stephen Walling  and David  Chandler  for  the Beer  Board.  All  agreed by voice vote.  Motion 
passed.
Beer Board Members and Terms

Any Comments from the Public
None

Old Business
None

New Business
Acceptance of Resignation of 3rd District Commissioner Brick Wall
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Kenny Smith to accept Brick Wall’s resignation 
from 3rd District Commissioner. All approve by voice vote. Motion passed.

Committee B Chairman (Grounds) Dusty Madewell went over Committee B Meeting with the 
Full Commission.

Committee B Meeting
January 9, 2024

Roll Call: 
All members were in attendance except Michael Woodlee  

Approve/Disapprove Work on Daycare/Old Masonic Building:
Jared Copeland, VBC Superintendent, came to the committee asking if the school could have 
some time to look into opening a daycare in this building. A motion was made by Brick Wall to 
allow  the  school  to  gather  some  information  and  come  back  with  their  decision.  It  was 
seconded by Kenny Smith. 

Piney Convenience Center Site:
Mayor Sullivan was waiting on TDEC to give him their  approval  on the site.  No action was 
needed at this time.   

Approve/Disapprove Fuel Tanks:
A vote was made to approve the fuel tanks for a 5 year lease. Michael Chandler-Yes, Brick Wall-
Yes, Kenny Smith-No, Dusty Madewell-No. Another vote was made to buy the fuel tanks and to 
not do the lease. Michael Chandler-Yes, Kenny Smith-Yes, Brick Wall-Yes. A motion was made 
by Kenny Smith and seconded by Michael Chandler to rebid the fuel tanks to purchase them 
instead of leasing. All members were in favor. 



Meeting Adjourned:
A motion to adjourn was made by Brick Wall and seconded by Kenny Smith. All members were  
in favor. 

Approval of Committee B Report by the Full Commission
Michael Chandler made a motion, second by Cale Crain to approve Committee B Report. All  
approved by voice vote. Motion passed.

 __________________________________________________________________

Approval of Additional School Board Amendments
Director of Schools Jared Copeland was present at the Full  Commission Meeting requesting 
Budget Amendments for the School System. Budget Amendments include General Fund 141 
and Cafeteria Fund 143. Amend revenue line 143-47114 to add revenue from the NSLP-Supply 
Chain Assistance Grant in the amount of $22,305.01. This was a State Department of Education 
reimbursement  Grant.  This  should be a  lump sum deposit  from TDOE within  the next  few 
weeks.  Tabitha  Denney  made  a  motion,  second  by  Cale  Crain  to  approve  the  budget 
amendments as presented. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry  
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes 
vote. Motion passed. Budget Amendments as following:





Van Buren County Annual Mountain Homecoming Committee requesting permission to hold 
the event on July 13, 2024.
VBC  Mountain  Homecoming  Committee  members  Christy  Troglen  and  Charsie  Evans  were 
present at the Commission Meeting requesting permission to hold the Homecoming event on 
July 13, 2024. Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Tabitha Denney to approve this. All  
agreed by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Approval of Don Norris to purchase the old washers/dryers from the Spencer Convenience 
Center for $25.00 each.
Don Norris sent a written request to the Full Commission for approval to be able to purchase 
the old washers and dryers located at the Spencer Convenience Center for $25.00 each. Mr. 
Norris is the Sole Proprietor of Don’s Appliance Repair located in Van Buren County. After much 
discussion on this matter, Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Kenny Smith to approve 
Don Norris to purchase old washers/dryers at the Spencer Convenience Center for $25.00 each.

Upon roll  call:  Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Terry Hickey, Kenny Smith, and 
Michael Woodlee voted yes. Tabitha Denney, Terry Hodges, and Dusty Madewell voted no. 6-
Yes votes, 3-No votes. Motion passed. Letter as following: 



Discuss Company Store Road off Rocky River Road
Jerry & Leatha Chambers were present at the Commission Meeting wanting to address the Full  
Commission about the problems they are having on Company Store Road. Mr. Chambers was 
requesting permission from the Commission to make this a private road. Mr. Chambers stated 



that  the  County  Road  is  at  633  feet.  County  Attorney  Howard  Upchurch  explained  to  the  
Commission that the only way a Road can be changed is you would have to give notice to all the 
land owners so they would be able to appear at the County Commission Meeting and would 
have the right to object to it or if all land owners end up signing an agreement and present it to 
the  Commission  then  it  could  be  closed.  A  County  Road  cannot  be  gated.  Mr.  Chambers 
questioned,   “If he sets a gate at 633 feet and someone cuts the lock then can he call the  
Sheriff and have them arrested for trespassing?” Attorney Upchurch stated, “On a private road 
the County Commission has no jurisdiction or no authority on a Private Road, I would instruct 
them not to give any opinion on that, that’s beyond their jurisdiction, with all due respect.”  
After much discussion on this matter, Chairman Terry Hickey is sending this matter back to 
Committee B to review.

Agreement between Tennessee Department of Health and Van Buren County
Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Michael Chandler to approve this agreement. All  
agreed by voice vote. Motion passed. Agreement as following:





Van Buren County 10 Year Plan for Solid Waste



Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Cale Crain to approve the 10 Year Plan for Solid 
Waste. The purpose of this plan is to keep up with anticipated growth, waste needs and needed 
facilities for waste management. All agreed by voice vote. Motion passed. 10 Year Plan Update 
is as following: 

Resolution for Hotel Motel Tax



Mayor David Sullivan explained to the Full Commission the need for this Resolution is the tax is  
to be used for the School and Debt Services only and cannot be put into the General Fund. 
There is a new law that hasn’t passed yet and if it does if this Resolution isn’t passed the tax can 
only be used for Tourism. Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Terry Hodges to approve 
this Resolution. All approved by voice vote. Motion passed. Resolution as following:

Resolution for Early Payment for Property Taxes



Trustee  Beth  Simmons  was  present  at  the  Meeting  to  present  to  the  Full  Commission  a 
Resolution so the Trustee’s Office can start collecting property tax by July 10 th providing the 
State of Tennessee Comptroller’s Office has approved the County’s budget, Tax Levy Rate, and 
the taxes  are loaded into the Trustee’s  billing  software.  Michael  Woodlee made a  motion, 
second by Terry Hodges to approve this Resolution. All agreed by voice vote. Motion passed.  
Resolution as following: 



Van Buren County Family Resource Center
Jill Bouldin from The Family Resource Center was present at the Meeting to update the Full  
Commission on the progress at the Center. The Family Resource Center has partnered with the 
Spencer Chamber of Commerce. Ms. Bouldin explained that the School System already had 
something like the Center in place at the School but was on a smaller scale. The Resource  
Center  has  Clothes,  shoes,  personal  hygiene items,  cleaning products,  food,  and prom and 
graduation attire. Also showers can be taken by students and there are washer machines and 
dryers  their  clothes  can  be  wash.  Ms.  Bouldin  gave  several  scenarios  of  families  in  our 
community that do not have homes and several have been placed at the Way Inn in VBC. She  
has  also  started  a  night  to  where  they  can  cook  and  eat  together  and  the  kids  can  play 
basketball in the gymnasium. A need right now is Housing for these family. Van Buren County 
only has Greenbriar and the projects located on Billingsley Street. The Housing Board is made 
up of all White County residents. They are 750 students in the VBC School System and 154 
students qualify by the resource standards to be homeless. Ms. Bouldin attended the Meeting 
tonight just to make the Board of Commission aware of the housing situation to see if  the 
County can come together to figure out some solutions on this matter.

Budget Amendment for the Forestry Agreement
In  the 2023/2024 Fiscal  Year  budget  not  any funds were put  into this  line item. A budget  
Amendment is needed in the amount of $1,000.00. Jordan Delong made a motion, second by 
Michael Woodlee to approve this budget amendment as presented. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry Hodges, Dusty 
Madewell, Kenny Smith, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote. Motion 
passed. Budget Amendment as following:



Budget Amendment for General Sessions
The Circuit Court Clerk Levetta Simmons sent a request for a budget amendment in the amount 
of $925.00 to be taken out of her reserve account (earmark money account) for BIS Contract. 
Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to approve budget amendment as 
present.



Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry Hodges, Dusty 
Madewell, Kenny Smith, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote. Motion 
passed. Budget Amendment as following:

Election of a 3rd District Commission
Commissioner Brick Wall resigned as the 3rd District Commission. He’s resignation was accepted 
by the Full Commission and a stand in Commissioner needs to be appointed to replace him until 



the  August  2024  Election.  Chairman Terry  Hickey  opened  the  floor  for  nominations;  Terry 
Hodges  nominated  Tommy  Frady,  Michael  Woodlee  nominated  Rip  Van  Winkle.  The 
Commissioners requested both people to come before the Commission for questions. After that 
Chairman Terry Hickey called for voice vote roll call:

Tommy Frady
Michael  Chandler,  Cale Crain,  Jordan Delong,  Terry  Hickey,  Terry  Hodges,  and Kenny Smith 
voted yes. Tabitha Denney, Dusty Madewell and Michael Woodlee voted no. 6-Yes votes, 3-No 
votes. 
Rip Van Winkle
Tabitha Denney and Michael Woodlee voted yes. Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, 
Terry Hickey,  Terry Hodges,  Dusty Madewell,  and Kenny Smith voted no. 2-Yes votes,  7-No 
votes.

Tommy Frady is the new 3rd District County Commissioner. County Clerk Lisa Rigsby sworn him 
in and he took his place at the Table.

Amended Resolution Number 490 Private Act set forth in 1984 (Hotel/Motel Tax)
This Resolution was approved at tonight’s Meeting to reaffirm and direct the use of the Hotel  
Motel tax solely for purpose set forth in 1984 Private Act amended. Tabitha Denney made a 
motion, second by Michael Woodlee to approve the Resolution as amended. All agreed by voice 
vote. Motion passed.

Adjournment
Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Jordan Delong to adjourn. All approved by voice 
vote. Motion passed. Meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m.

 ________________________________ __________________________________
Chairman Terry Hickey County Clerk Lisa Rigsby


